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NEW JERSEY STATE BAR ASSOCIATION 

 

 

     

        October 26, 2023 

 

Via Electronic Mail 

The Honorable M. Teresa Ruiz 

166 Bloomfield Avenue  

Newark, New Jersey 07104 

 

The Honorable Britnee N. Timberlake 

520 Main Street, Suite 1 

East Orange, New Jersey 07018 

 

RE: S3135 (Ruiz)/A795 (Timberlake) – Requires an employer to provide certain accommodations to 

an employee who is breast feeding 

 

Dear Senator Ruiz and Assemblywoman Timberlake: 

 

On behalf of the New Jersey State Bar Association, I write to convey our recommendations on 

S3135 (Ruiz)/A795 (Timberlake), which requires an employer to provide certain accommodations to an 

employee who is breast feeding. First we want to thank you for your use of inclusive language to address 

this very important issue. The association supports the goal of this bill to provide important 

accommodations by amending the Law Against Discrimination (“LAD”). We respectfully request your 

consideration of amendments to further the use of gender-neutral language throughout all of N.J.S.A. 10:5-

12.  

 

Specifically, the association recommends replacing the word “breastfeeding” with “lactation” or 

“lactating” throughout the bill. This provides for inclusivity of transgender and nonbinary individuals, as 

well as ensures that the bill accommodates for pumping. Further, we recommend changing the defined term 

“pregnancy or breastfeeding” to “pregnancy or lactation.” We suggest simultaneously making this same 

change in N.J.S.A. 30:4-82.8, where the term “pregnancy and breastfeeding” also appears, to provide for 

an inclusive, cohesive statutory definition. Lastly, we recommend replacing “women” with “individuals” 

throughout the bill. 

 

These recommendations are premised on the American Bar Association’s Resolution 5011, which 

was adopted on February 14, 2022. The resolution urges the development of “clear, specific, and uniform 

written policies that provide reasonable and accessible accommodations to lactating individuals.” The 

ABA’s use of the phrase “lactating individuals” addresses the barriers that exist in these circumstances for 

those who do not identify as women (e.g. transgender and nonbinary people). As such, we recommend that 

New Jersey follow suit to ensure that there is no doubt that all lactating individuals are entitled to the 

protections under the LAD. 

 
1 A full copy of ABA Resolution 501 may be found here.  

mailto:lchapland@njsba.com
https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/directories/policy/midyear-2022/501-midyear-2022.pdf
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The association supports the aim of this bill and urges your consideration of these amendments. 

We have enclosed a mark up of the bill with these recommended amendments for you to consider. If you 

have any questions or would like to discuss this further, feel free to contact me at (732)214-8510 or by 

email at lchapland@njsba.com. Thank you for your consideration of our recommendations and thank you 

for your leadership. 

 

Very truly yours, 

    
Lisa Chapland, Esq.    

Senior Managing Director of Government Affairs  

 

Encl. 

cc: Timothy F. McGoughran, Esq., NJSBA President (via electronic mail) 

 William H. Mergner, Jr., Esq., NJSBA President-Elect (via electronic mail) 

Angela Scheck, NJSBA Executive Director (via electronic mail) 
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